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WHAT MAKES A COMMUNITY? 
 

Seven Hills has experienced a transforma!on over the 
past decade in renewed business investment and new 
households choosing to relocate and raise their families 
here. All this has enhanced our already high quality of life 
while contribu!ng to our tax base and our ability to aug-
ment city services.  
 

Our history of owner-occupied housing includes about 
5300 homes, reasonably priced in a compe!!ve market. 
This has created a strong, stable community with excel-
lent resident services and a low crime rate, a"rac!ve to 
seniors as well as younger families.  
 

Civic involvement has been a hallmark of our community, 
even before my childhood. Seven Hills has been blessed 
to have so many dedicated organiza!ons and volunteers 
willing to give of their !me and finances for the be"er-
ment of their neighbors’ lives. Our community events like 
the Memorial Day parade, Home Days, Fall Fest, and 
Christmas events would be impossible without them. 
 

Our basketball and baseball federa!ons would not exist 
without volunteers. Our VFW Post 7609, Seven Hills His-
torical Society, senior groups, scou!ng, and other organi-
za!ons have become indispensable to so many things 
that make our city great. Clearly, our most important as-
sets are YOU, our residents--the people who built this city 
and keep it alive and vibrant! 
 

I can recall a !me when Broadview Road was a two lane 
street between Snow and Pleasant Valley, with not a sin-
gle traffic light along the way. St. Columbkille held Mass 
in the building that now serves as their school gymnasi-
um. Those were simpler !mes, but they also served as the 
solid founda!on upon which our shared future was con-
structed. 
 

Over the years, Seven Hills residents have proven they 
are resilient to the many controversies we are all aware 
of, and that we are able to make good decisions regarding 
our community. We should be proud of what we have 
built, of futures created, and lives well-lived.  

Now the future calls to the next genera!on. They are 
stepping forward to expand upon this founda!on. We see 
the results in the new housing, poten!al businesses, and 
large projects, both currently on the drawing board and 
already under construc!on. 
 

All that increased, cri!cally important ac!vity requires, 
more than ever, that the city carefully manage each step 
along the formal processes leading to the final realiza!on 
of each project. Seven Hills must con!nue to stay the 
course to avoid falling back into the discredited and dam-
aging approaches of the past.  
 

We do this by following a methodical path, placing city 
interests first, to make sure that all that we envision for 
our city comes to frui!on with the best results possible. In 
the process, the city must con!nue to make sure that our 
residents con!nue to be provided with the best possible 
police, fire, and service department personnel, equip-
ment, and all the services our budget will permit.  
 

As 2019 progresses, you will hear more about the huge 
posi!ves along the way: new businesses and real estate 
development, park upgrades, sewer projects and other 
infrastructure improvements, a budget that is truly under 
control, and a city that is professionally managed at a rea-
sonable cost to the taxpayers. That is the future we must 
all con!nue to work for. 
 

Seven Hills has been able to accomplish all this and more 
by carefully monitoring expenses while employing some 
of the finest, most dedicated, city employees anywhere. 
Now, together, we must press to assure the best possible 
outcomes on all the development and other projects 
ahead of us. It has been my honor 
to be a part of this work on your 
behalf and the revitaliza!on of the 
city we all love. 
  
--Mayor Richard Dell’Aquila 
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Police  / Fire  Emergency  911 
 
 
Seven Hills City Hall     216-524-4421 
 
Police NON-Emergency    216-524-3911  
 
Fire NON-Emergency   216-524-3321 
 
Mayor’s Office -  
 Kathy Holland  216-525-6227 
 
Recreation Center -    
 Front Desk   216-524-6262 
 
Senior & Community Services  -   
 Tony Terry  216-525-6230 
 
 

 
 
 
Mayor’s Court    216-524-4421 
 
Building Department   216-524-4427 
 
Council Clerk -  
 Carol Sekerak  216-525-6235 
 
Finance Department  216-525-6249 
 
Law Department   216-525-6237 
 
Service Department- 216-525-6225 
 
Engineering Department  216-525-6277 

City Directory 

Council-At-Large: 
  

 Patrick Elliott  
 216.990.8725   

elliott47hillscouncil@yahoo.com 
 

Council President Pro Tem 
Stacey L. Kelly 
216.642.3722 

 slk7hills@gmail.com  
 

Leslie Stager, Ph.D. 
 216.446.5097 

 Leslie.stager@me.com  

Ward 1 / Council President  
Tony Biasiotta   
216.459.9312    

TonyBfor1@gmail.com 
  

 Ward 2  
Bob Wrobel   

216.524.3567 
 wrobelward2@gmail.com 

Ward 3  
Thomas J. Snitzky   

216.236.6322 
snitzky7hills@ymail.com 

 
Ward 4 

Randolph Greenwald 
216.453.0861 

rgreenwaldshcitycouncil@gmail.com   

Seven Hills City Council Representatives  



 

 



 

 

                      
 

 
 
* * * Construction for the Hemlock Creek Watershed Utility Improvement Project is ongoing 

through the Winter * * * 
Attention affected property owners / residents on Hillside Drive, Cherry Lane, Nemet Drive, Twilight 
Drive, Shady Lane, North Mary Lane, Mary Lane, South Mary Lane, Seven Hills Boulevard, and 
Oak Lane: 
             

Please drive extra careful and slowly during the construction activities occurring on your 
street throughout the Winter months. 

Please be mindful of operating construction equipment and parked construction equipment. 
Please keep children, pets and yourselves away from construction equipment that will be 

parked overnight and over the weekends. 
For ongoing and continual Project updates, feel free to visit the City’s website at:   
http://www.sevenhillsohio.org/en-US/Engineering.aspx 
If you have any questions and/or concerns about the Project, feel free to e-mail Daniel J. 

Collins, P.E., City Engineer at dcollins@rlba.com or by phone to (216) 525-6258. 
 

ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT 



 

 

POLICE  - EMERGENCY  9-1-1 
NON-EMERGENCY: 216.524.3911 

The Seven Hills Police Department has partnered with the Cuyahoga County Sheriff’s 
Department in the prescription (Rx) drug drop off initiative.   

Proper disposal of expired prescriptions reduces the likelihood of abuse by family, 
friends, or visitors.   

Further, disposal of prescription drugs in an RX Drop Box reduces the environmental 
impact on citizen drinking water and natural waterways, by providing citizens with an 
alternative to flushing drugs down the toilet.   The Rx Drug Drop box is located in the 

Seven Hills Police Department’s lobby. 

SNOW REMOVAL 
Throughout the winter season, it may become very difficult for students who walk to 
and from school to navigate through high accumulation of snow.  If you are a home-
owner within close proximity to Hillside Middle School, you are asked to help miti-
gate this hazard by doing your best to have your sidewalks cleared. 
 
Some children will resort to walking down one of Seven Hills very busy streets because the sidewalls 
aren’t cleared.  This is very dangerous.  For this reason we are asking all residents to do what they can 
to ensure the safety of our children. 
 
Please be aware that C.O. 521.06 requires you to remove snow and ice from your side walks and C.O. 
311.01 prohibits you from placing snow or ice onto a street or alley or obstructing or covering a fire 
hydrant. However, it is legal to operate powered snow removal equipment 24 hours a day, 7 days a 
week.  The entire ordinances can be viewed at www.sevenhillsohio.org. 
 
THEFTS FROM VEHICLES  
Thefts from unlocked vehicles continue to occur throughout the city.  In each one of 
these cases, the vehicles entered were all unlocked and the thefts were committed 
overnight.  The police department encourages all residents to keep all vehicles that 
are parked in your driveway locked and remove all valuables (for example, purses, 
wallets, laptops, GPS units, etc..) each night.  Many of these thefts can be prevented 
by simply removing your valuables and locking your vehicles.  
  
Remember, the people committing these crimes are simply walking through our neighborhoods and 
going through your vehicles. The police department wants to remind all residents to report any people 
acting in a suspicious manner immediately by calling our dispatch center at 216-524-3911.  If you see 
anyone committing a criminal act (i.e. going through an unoccupied car in a driveway or on the street) 
immediately call 911 before taking any other action. Through cooperation and vigilance, we can con-
tinue to keep our neighborhoods safe.    
 
PARKING HOURS 
No person, operator or owner shall park or permit a vehicle to remain on the roadway 
portion of any street or highway in the City between the hours of 3:00 A.M. and 6:00 A.M.  
C.O. 351.11(a) can be viewed at www.sevenhillsohio.org.  



 

 

FIRE DEPARTMENT  

Spring Safety Tips 
Welcome to Spring! When it comes to house fires, prevention 
is key. As most fires are preventable, it is important to create 
a safe environment for you and your family.  
The first step, is to remove fire hazards. Frayed cords or wir-
ing should be replaced immediately, as should damaged fus-
es. Be sure not to run wires or cords under rugs or other 
flammable material; fixing them to baseboards is the safer 
option. Keep electrical appliances unplugged when not in 
use, and be sure to check around electrical appliances for 
water leaks: often, snowy and icy winters lead to leaks in old-
er homes come spring. Additionally, the lint trap and exhaust 
duct in the clothes dryer should be cleaned out regularly to 
prevent excess lint from overheating and catching flame. 
It is also important to take extra safety precautions outside of 
the home. Remove dead leaves and other flammable debris 
from around the foundation of your home, and get rid of any 
clutter under decks, porches, and stairs. Recycling should be 
put in the proper receptacles, not piled in the garage or stair-
well. Outdoor work areas, such as garages and tool sheds 
should be kept neat and organized, and flammable materials 
should be stored in fire-safe containers out of the reach of 
children. It may even be advisable to keep flammable liquids 
and chemicals under lock and key, to further prevent child 
exposure. 

 

Checking fire protection and safety 
equipment is another essential step to ensuring your families’ 
safety. Fire alarm, smoke detector and carbon monoxide de-
tector batteries should be tested routinely. If one of these 
devices is more than ten years old, it should be replaced. 
Place a fire extinguisher on each floor of your house, and 
teach your family how to properly use it if a small fire should 
occur. Additionally, ensure the entire family knows your fire 
escape plan, and decide on a meeting point if a fire should 
occur. All doors and windows in the home should be opena-
ble for easy escape, and ideally there should be at least two 
ways to exit each room in your home. 
Another vital component of fire safety is practicing responsi-
ble smoking habits. If you are a smoker, prevent smoking-
related fires—the most common in the United States—by 
always smoking outside, and using a deep, sturdy ashtray 
filled with sand or water to ensure your cigarette is snuffed 
out completely. Plastic cups, paper towels, and other com-
mon objects are never suitable as an ashtray. Do not smoke 
in a place where you may be susceptible to fall asleep. Many 
incidences of smoking-related fires occur when an individual 
falls asleep while a cigarette is lit. Remember, that flower pot 
is not an ash tray; smoking material placed inside of flower 
pots will catch on fire.  

You are your family’s first line of 
defense when it comes to fire 
safety. By following smart, easi-
ly completed fire safety tips, 
you will ensure a safer, happier 
spring for everyone. In 2018, 
City Council authorized the 
Mayor to enter into a contract to 
purchase a new Rescue Squad. 
The ambulance is slated to be 
in service by the time of this 
publication. The two currently in 
service, have many engine 
hours and have cost the city 
money for repairs due to their 
age. Your firefighters are here 
to assist you in your time of 
need.  
WE ARE HERE FOR YOU. 



 

 

SERVICE DEPARTMENT  

SERVICE DEPARTMENT  -  Jack Johnson – Service Director 
PH: 216-525-6225  /  jjohnson@sevenhillsohio.org  

 
Emergencies a&er hours - Contact Seven Hills Dispatch at 216-524-3911.  Dispatch will contact 

the appropriate department to handle the City related issues such as snow removal, sewers 
backing up, flooding, downed trees and dead animals.  For Medical Emergencies, Dial 9-1-1.  

Mailboxes 
The Service Department will make repairs to mail-
boxes that have been directly hit by the snow-
plows.  Typically, damage is a result of the snow 
hitting the mailbox and not direct contact with the 
plow.  Please check the condition of your mailbox 
in preparation for snowfall.  Anything loose, bro-
ken or rotted mailboxes needs to be replaced. 
Snow Removal 
One truck is assigned in every ward for snow re-
moval.  However, additional trucks may be used 
depending on the amount of snowfall.  Main 
streets and hills are a priority followed by the side 
streets and subdivisions. The City typically plows 
and salts only the intersections, hills and curves as 
part of our salt sensibility program which has 
been in effect for years. 
Rubbish Pickup 
Rubbish should be placed on the tree lawn by 
7:00AM on the scheduled day of collection and 
shall not be placed earlier then 4:00PM on the day 
prior to the scheduled date of collection.   
 
 

Water Main Breaks 
Should you notice bubbling or streaming water 
along the roadway or tree lawn, please call the 
Cleveland Water Department at 216-664-3060 to 
report the break. 
Street Light Outages 
To report a street light outage, broken fixture or 
light flickering please call The Illuminating Com-
pany     at 1-888-544-4877 or the Service Depart-
ment at 216-525-6225. 
Document Shred Day 
The City will have document shredding behind 
City Hall on April 23th from 1PM to 7PM and Au-
gust 20th from 1PM to 7PM.  Shred-it will be doing 
on site shredding. 
Household Hazardous Waste & Computer 
Roundup 
The City will have a roundup on May 14th from 
8AM – 6PM and September 17th from 8AM-6PM 
behind City Hall. For information please contact 
the Service Department at 216-525-6225 or check 
the Cuyahoga County Solid Waste District Web-
site:  www.cuyahogarecycles.org 

City of Seven Hills Residential  Lock-Box  Program 
 

This is recommended for Senior Citizens & Disabled Residents. 
 

This is a great resource for a resident who is living alone, with no one close by to help  
them in an emergency.  

 

$35 each and installed by Seven Hills Fire  Department.   
Contact Tony Terry at  216-525-6230 for more info!  



 

 

Groups  / Participants Wanted!  Any Civic or Organized Group  
interested in participating in the Seven Hills Memorial Day Parade, please contact 

VFW Post 7609 Vice Commander Nada Fleming at Hope182@sbcglobal.net  



 

 

Council Quarterly Section 
Message from Council President Tony Biasiotta:  
 

It is amazing how fast a year can go. I have just 
started my 2nd year as Council President, but it feels 
like the November 2017 election was just last week. 
When I look back at the year I can’t help but say it 
is amazing what can be accomplished when you 
don’t worry who gets the credit!  If I had to suc-
cinctly define 2018 for the City of Seven Hills, I 
would choose the words “Partnerships” and 
“Progress”.  
 

Partnerships:  To provide cost-effective solutions to 
the regular costs of running the City we aggressive-
ly sought partnerships with other service providers.  
We have entered into a number of agreements with 
neighboring communities to improve our infra-
structure and services and to maximize the benefit 
to the taxpayer by sharing the cost of those im-
provements with other Cities or agencies.  
 

Infrastructure Partnerships:  We entered into an 
agreement with Parma to split the cost to resurface 
W.9th (50% each) and Cuyahoga County / Broad-
view Hts. to repave E. Sprague (our share is only 
10%). We applied for and were granted full reim-
bursement of our 2018 Catch Basin Program (30 
catch basins for $47,850) from NEORSD (saving 
your Sewer Maintenance Fee dollars for future pro-
jects).  We received a grant from the County to off-
set a portion of the cost of our crack sealing pro-
gram. We applied to the County 50/50 street pro-
gram for McCreary (if approved, the cost to resur-
face will be split evenly between Seven Hills and the 
County).  Looking ahead, we are exploring expand-
ing our sewer maintenance capability by contract-
ing with the County for certain services.  By explor-
ing this partnership, Seven Hills would once again 
only pay the services we need as opposed to pur-
chasing specialized sewer equipment that often 
ranges into $100,000’s. 
 

Service Partnerships. We have entered into two 
separate agreements with the City of Independ-
ence, one for the services of their Animal Control 
Officer (ACO) and the other to allow a left turn into 

our smaller development on Rockside.  The agree-
ment on the ACO allows Seven Hills to use Inde-
pendence’s ACO on an as-needed basis which is 
charged at an hourly rate.  We gain an important 
service on a pay-as-you-go basis without all the 
overhead. The left turn agreement was valuable in 
that being able to enter the Rockside Road project 
from both the east and west was a necessary condi-
tion of getting the project underway.  We entered 
into a Council of Government (COG) agreement 
with Brecksville, Broadview Heights, and Independ-
ence. Together, we all became members of the 
Chagrin Valley Dispatch Center, a nationally re-
nowned dispatch service. 
 

Meijer Progress: Early in the year we identified 
KMART as a potential opportunity for redevelop-
ment and wanted to proactively address what often 
becomes a blighted property (in the event of a clo-
sure).  We sought real estate brokers with experi-
ence in this business.  I’m pleased to announce that 
those efforts have exceeded our expectations.  
Working with the brokers we were able to position 
our Seven Hills to have the best shot at obtaining a 
new retailer. Ultimately the retailer turned out to be 
Meijer. Every department pitched in: the City Engi-
neer looked at the plans; the Building Department 
determined variances; the Law Department created 
ballot language; and Council promoted the idea. It 
really was a team win that put us in the position we 
are in today. It was an exceptional experience work-
ing with everyone to lay these things out months in 
advance and then watching the plan come to frui-
tion this winter with KMART’s closing announce-
ment. More work awaits us in 2019 for this project. 
We must complete a traffic review, work with Parma 
on a potential traffic signal adjustment and com-
plete a developer’s agreement with Meijer. Thus far 
it has truly been an honor to serve as acting Mayor 
on this project! (Mayor Dell’ Aquila voluntarily 
recused himself from the project to avoid any 
chance of a conflict of interest). 
  

Continued on next page….  



 

 

Council Quarterly Section 
Continued from previous page….  
 

Rockside Progress.  The smaller development (Vitalia 
Senior Residence at Seven Hills) on Rockside Road is 
on schedule.   All site and foundation permits have 
been granted.   Over the next month or so you will 
see significant activity at the site.  The independent 
living portion of the project is targeted to open in the 
spring of 2019 and the assisted living and memory 
care portions later this coming summer.  This develop-
ment alone will provide over $6 million in new tax rev-
enue to the City over the next 15 years.  The vast ma-
jority of this new revenue will be dedicated for the sole 
purpose of future infrastructure improvements such as 
roads and sewers.   
 

Progress continues on the larger parcel.  This past fall 
Fairmount Properties was granted Preliminary Plan 
Approval for their Rockside Road proposal 
(temporarily called “The Bluffs”). Currently, before 
Council is a memorandum of understanding (MOU). 
The MOU is a general framework of guiding principles 
that are agreed upon between the City of Seven Hills 
and the Developer.  This agreement includes a mini-
mum annual economic benefit to the City to be de-
rived from the project of at least $800,000 from prop-
erty and income taxes on an annual basis when the 
project is fully stabilized. Further, the MOU states that 
at least 55 percent of the overall tax revenues derived 
from the development must be from commercial de-
velopment. This clause insures the project will remain 
mixed use.   I will note that this agreement is non-
binding but important nonetheless as this agreement 
becomes the broad strokes that will eventually be re-
fined into a very specific and binding developer’s 

agreement (DA).  I can’t emphasize enough that a 
project of this nature must make sense for both the 
City and the Developer to continue to move forward.  
Being the last major parcel available for development 
in Seven Hills we prefer to take a slow and methodical 
approach to get it right as opposed to getting it done 
fast for a short term gain. Next steps for this project:  
Complete the DA, begin leasing (Adjustments may 
happen during this step based on market conditions), 
financing is finalized, and then final development ap-
proval. 
 

Wrapping up, I want to share with you that based on 
the 2018 appropriation ordinance recently passed by 
Council and sent to the County for filing, we finished 
under budget for general fund expenses on the year! 
 

I look forward to keeping the success of 2018 going 
into 2019, continuing the “Partnerships” and 
“Progress” approach and staying engaged with our 
most important partner, the residents of Seven Hills! 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Tony Biasiotta 
Council President 
216-459-9312  
TonyBfor1@gmail.com  
 
 
 
 
P.S.  I hope to see you at the Recreation Center this year, 
where I will actively be hanging out and getting healthier 
in 2019. 
 

 the Recreation Center this year, 

Hi Seven Hills Residents! 
 

The offering to this newsletter will be short and sweet.  I would just like to remind you that if you want to cele-
brate a Seven Hills milestone along the order of how long you or someone you know lived in Seven Hills, a wed-
ding anniversary, birth, or someone who deserves recognition for service to their neighbors or our community in 
the form of a proclamation (from the Mayor) or commendation (from all of Council), then please contact me at 
leslie.stager@me.com, or 216-446-5097.  The recognitions we had the past year were extraordinary.  It is a 
wonderful and gratifying experience for the person or people being acknowledged but also a marvelous oppor-
tunity for the family and friends to celebrate together. 
 

I’m looking forward to hearing from you! 
 
Leslie Stager     Councilperson At-large 



 

 

SEVEN HILLS COUNCIL 2018 YEAR IN REVIEW 
 

 It is hard to believe that a year has gone by so quickly.  This City   
Council has worked very hard from day one to help get our City on track and in the 
best position to succeed.  Listed below are just some of the highlights of our 2018 
year.  Stay tuned because we are just getting started.  As a City, we have a great 
many things to look forward to.  This Council is committed restoring our trust with 
residents, improving our City resources and creating a better day for tomorrow. 
 
Service Department 
 *Replacement and installation of above ground diesel/oil tanks at   
Service Garage 
 *Appointment of new Service Director Jack Johnson who is a great 
addition with his motivational and managerial experience 
 *Catch basin re-construction project to repair/replace over 30 catch 
basins throughout City. This is an example of your sewer maintenance fees at 
work with 30 catch basins being replaced and/or repaired.  Annual maintenance 
and upgrade projects help the overall integrity of our sewer system. 
 
Police Department 
 *Chagrin Valley Dispatch Center.  We have partnered with Brecksville, 
Broadview Hts., and Independence to share in the cost of dispatching.  It allows us 
to have shared resources and costs with other communities; we have access to 
grant money distributed by the State; we can receive up to 41% of our start up 
costs and the location of the center will be in Brecksville.   
 *Purchase of 19 Kenwood Portable Radios to update our current    
inventory 
 *Agreement with surrounding municipalities to utilize shared crash 
investigative services between the cities of Parma, Parma Hts., Brooklyn and 
Brookpark 
 *Shared partnership agreement with the City of Independence for an 
Animal Control Officer.  As with many of our shared resources, including the Dis-
patch Center it helps to bring our residents quality services at a fraction of the cost. 
 *Purchase of two (2) 2019 Ford Interceptor with out-fittings 
 *Replacement of security door at Police Department 
 
Fire Department 
 *Purchase of a two (2) new 2018 STS Freightliner Ambulance which we 
will be taking delivery soon.  Both of our ambulances were over 10 years old and 
the repairs were beginning to increase.  This purchase was funded through the 
Squad Assistance Fund. 
 *Purchase of 25 Scott 4500 minutes cylinders for our firefighters 
 *Hire of five (5) additional firefighters with turnout gear 
 *Purchase and replacement of air hose exhaust system in the Fire 
Department 
 *Purchase of Scott Rit Pak III Equipment 
 
Community Services 
 *Agreement with Liturgical Publishing.  Our Council has partnered with 
the Recreation Center to provide Council updates in the City-wide Newsletter 
which is distributed cost FREE to ALL residents.  The cost of the publication is off 
set by the number of ads that are placed via merchants. 
 *Upgrade and replacement of scrolling marque sign at corner of Civic 
Drive & Broadview Road to soon be installed 
 *Improvements to the City website  (www.sevenhillsohio.org) and the 
Seven Hills Facebook Page (City of Seven Hills, Ohio).  Here our residents can 
keep up to date on current events involving the City, Council and Community 
events. 
 *Farmers Market which was a huge success in 2018.  There were many 
local farmers selling produce, local vendors selling bakery, soap and other items.  
Every week a different food truck was there.  This event was held every Thursday 
from 4 pm to 7pm and on average we had roughly 400 visitors.  The highest 
amount of visitors in one week during 3 hours was 611 visitors.  Thank you to 
Kathy Holland for making this event such a huge success. 
 *Seven Hills Home Days.  A big thank you to our Community Services 
Director Tony Terry who makes this happen.  While most cities spend thousand of 
dollars, Mr. Terry works hard to keep this event basically cost free to the City.  He 
and his crew of volunteers work throughout the year, planning and scheduling 
events for our residents to enjoy.  This year we had two nights of fireworks for all to 
enjoy. 

 *VFW Children’s Christmas Party held December 2nd was a huge suc-
cess and was the highest attended thus far.  Our Veterans have done so much but 
yet they still continue to give back.  It’s an honor to work with them to make this 
happen.  Many thanks goes out to Nada Fleming, Jenn Burger, Rec Center Em-
ployees, volunteers and Tony Terry. 
 *Calvin Park upgrades.  Council-at-Large Patrick Elliott has spent 
countless hours to work in conjunction with our Engineering Department and union 
employees to place drainage tiles and regrade the fields at Calvin Park.  Most of 
this work has been donated and done by volunteers.  There is still work to be com-
pleted before the 2019 baseball season.  Many thanks to all those involved who 
donated their time and material. 
 
Projects 
 *Hemlock Creek Project.  While this project was mandated by the EPA, 
our Engineering Department and Mayor acted fast to acquire the best bid for the 
project.  The City was also able to qualify for a grant from Ohio Public Works 
($2,401,470.00) and N.E.O.R.S.D. ($1,090,000.00) which greatly offset the overall 
cost of the project.  The project is underway and going well. 
 *Re-paving of West 9th Street in partnership with the City of Parma. We 
have partnered with our neighbors to bring value to road projects.  In 2019, West 
9th will be completed and in 2020 Sprague Road will be re-paved at only 10% of 
the cost due to a partnership with Broadview Hts. and Cuyahoga County. 
 *Construction has begun for the 16 acre parcel on Rockside Road for 
the $27 million dollar Omni Senior Campus .  Over a 15 year time span, this devel-
opment is projected to add $6.8 million dollars to the City’s budget through proper-
ty and payroll taxes 
 *Our re-zoning issue which overwhelmingly passed in November allows 
our City to change the zoning classification for the current K-Mart property.  While 
K-Mart is still very much a tenant, if/when they decide to close their doors, Meijer’s 
has presented a plan to the City to reconstruct and develop that area. 
 *Recently Fairmount Properties has presented a Development Plan to 
our Planning Commission to develop the larger parcel on Rockside Road know as 
“The Bluffs.”  This proposed plan will consist of commercial, residential, retail, 
restaurants and outdoor areas to enjoy.  This project is still in the beginning stages 
and will truly be a great asset to our City. 
  
Recreation Center 
 *Upgrading and adding programs to the Rec Center to provide more 
options to residents 
 *Formalizing an agreement with Coverall to clean/maintain our Rec 
Center on a F/T basis 
 *Replacement of air conditioning units at Rec Center 
 *Purchase of two (2) LED basketball scoreboards  
 *Purchase of two (2) Lifepak CR Plus AED Kits 
 *Replacement of lights at Rec Center to LED fixtures which is a huge 
cost savings 
 *Replacement of hot water tanks and re-plumbing at the Rec Center 
 *In November our residents voted to have our Director of the Recreation 
Department oversee the operation of the Parks and Recreation Department.  The 
benefit here is that the hours of operation at the rec center are more in line with the 
hours that ball games are played on the evenings and weekends.   
 
While 2018 was a positive and productive year, 2019 will be great.  As a Council 
we will continue to stay focused and move our City forward. 

 
If you have any questions, concerns or comments, please reach out to me at 
slk7hills@gmail.com or at 216-642-3722.  I respond to everyone and welcome 
your comments.    
 
As always, it is my honor to serve at the pleasure of 
our residents.  I wish you all a healthy, safe and 
blessed 2019.   
 
Stacey L. Kelly 
Council President Pro Tem 
City of Seven Hills, Ohio 

Council Quarterly Section 


